



Pathways to Justice and Accountability for Conflict-Related Sexual Violence:

Lessons Learned and Policy Recommendations from the Frontlines

Author: Jess Keller | December 2024

Executive Summary

Despite more than two decades of international efforts to prevent and respond to conflict-related sexual violence (CRSV), perpetrators from Sudan to Myanmar to the Democratic Republic of the Congo continue to commit atrocities with impunity. In conflict situations worldwide, sexual violence is increasingly used as a weapon of war by combatants, decimating societies, fueling displacement, and violating core principles of international humanitarian and human rights law. ¹ The consequences for individuals and communities are devastating, with impacts that reverberate across generations and undermine peace, security, and global stability.

CRSV encompasses a range of abuses, including rape, sexual slavery, forced prostitution, forced pregnancy, forced abortion, enforced sterilization, forced marriage, sexual torture and mutilation, and any other form of sexual violence that is directly or indirectly linked to a conflict.² Since 2000, preventing and responding to CRSV has become a key pillar of the United Nations (UN) Security Council's Women, Peace and Security (WPS) Agenda.3 There is widespread rhetorical consensus that CRSV poses a threat to both individual and collective security and impedes post-conflict recovery and sustainable peace. Yet, despite increased political attention and five subsequent UN resolutions explicitly concerning CRSV, implementation lags far behind commitments.4

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Recommendations in this report were developed in consultation with women leaders pursuing justice for survivors in Ukraine, Kosovo, Bosnia-Herzegovina, and Colombia who attended a workshop held in Warsaw, Poland in September 2024. We are deeply grateful to the participants for their time, contributions, and steadfast solidarity with CRSV survivors, including Kateryna Cherepakha, Iliriana Gashi, Adrijana Hanusic, Sabiha Husić, Isabel Cristina Jaramillo Sierra, Alisa Kovalenko, Kateryna Levchenko, Anastasiya Nenka, Valeriia Palii, María Susana Peralta Ramón, Feride Rushiti, Veprore Shehu, Arbnore Shehu Bunjaku, Olena Sotnyk, and Oksana Yakushko. This convening and the resulting report were made possible through the generous support of the Embassy of the Federal Republic of Germany in Washington, D.C.

Sexual violence remains a silent crime, with an estimated 80 percent of cases in conflict settings going unreported.⁵ Survivors face significant barriers to accessing life-saving medical and psychological services amidst active hostilities, especially those who experience multiple and overlapping forms of discrimination, such as LGBTQ+ individuals, persons with disabilities, ethnic minorities, members of diaspora communities, and refugees or internally displaced persons.⁶ Deficits in training and specialized expertise, weak state capacity, and social stigmatization discourage survivors from speaking out about their abuses, which precludes many from seeking justice and redress. Even when laws and policies are in place to prevent and respond to CRSV, a resurgence of hostilities can fuel

Sexual violence remains a silent crime, with an estimated 80 percent of cases in conflict settings going unreported.

renewed patterns of sexual and gender-based violence after war—including domestic violence that perpetuate insecurity.

Russia's unprovoked full-scale war of aggression against Ukraine has laid bare these troubling trends. Since February 2022, the Ukrainian Office of the Prosecutor General has recorded more than 149,000 instances of war crimes by Russian

forces, including the forced deportation of nearly 20,000 Ukrainian children. ⁷ The UN Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine has documented 376 cases of CRSV against 262 men, 104 women, 10 girls, and 2 boys in temporarily occupied territories, during house raids, and as a method of torture against detainees, though the full extent of CRSV remains unknown.8 Russia's deliberate use of sexual violence and its targeting of civilian and healthcare infrastructure reflects broader patterns of CRSV that are endemic in humanitarian crises and conflict zones worldwide.

Amid these atrocities, there is growing momentum for accountability. Concerted efforts by the international community, government officials, prosecutors, and civil society have enabled the timely documentation and investigation of war crimes in Ukraine.9 Landmark court cases in the Central African Republic, Nigeria, and the Democratic Republic of the Congo have opened pathways for prosecuting CRSV within national frameworks.¹⁰ Across these efforts, women and women-led organizations have been vital first responders for survivors—providing essential services, advocating for legal support, rebuilding communities, and facilitating individual and collective healing.¹¹ Now more than ever, coordinated solutions are needed to support their work and dismantle the culture of impunity that obstructs dignity and justice for survivors.

In September 2024, the Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security (GIWPS) convened leaders from Ukraine, Bosnia-Herzegovina, Kosovo, and Colombia to share lessons learned for responding to the global scourge of CRSV. Drawing on their insights from across conflict settings, this report presents actionable policy recommendations for the international community and key stakeholders to hold perpetrators accountable, meet survivor needs, and follow through on their commitments to deliver justice.

Key Recommendations

Provide Urgent Survivor-Centered Medical and Psychosocial Services

- Provide Timely and Holistic Support: Deliver immediate survivor-centered assistance during armed conflict, including health care, legal assistance, and psychosocial support that addresses intersectional needs.
- Integrate and Innovate Services: Establish survivor support centers, secure digital platforms, and integrated "one-stop" relief centers in collaboration with civil society to deliver safe and confidential care.
- Monitor and Improve Delivery: Develop robust, evidence-based monitoring frameworks to assess the delivery of CRSV services and ensure interventions meet survivors' priorities.

Co-Create Evidence-Collection and Documentation Processes

- Design Survivor-Led Protocols: Engage survivors, frontline organizations, legal experts, and war crimes prosecutors to co-design standardized protocols for documenting CRSV, aligned with 'Do No Harm' principles and the Murad Code.
- **Develop Secure and Ethical Data Practices:** Develop clear protocols for data collection and sharing that prioritize survivor consent, identity protection, and data security.
- Conduct Robust Trainings: Conduct trauma-informed and gender-responsive CRSV trainings for health workers, community leaders, police officers, judges, prosecutors, and qualified psychologists to minimize the risk of re-traumatization.
- Bolster Local Capacity and Funding: Enhance capacity through direct, flexible, and sustained funding to civil society organizations, particularly women-led organizations, who are leading evidence-collection and documentation efforts.

Challenge Shame and Transform Stigma

- Amplify Survivor Voices: Promote public acknowledgment of CRSV survivors through official statements, exhibitions, media campaigns, and memorial events.
- Leverage Community Leadership: Partner with trusted religious and traditional leaders to challenge societal norms and stereotypes surrounding CRSV survivors.
- Target Outreach to Men and Boys: Tailor communication strategies to reach male survivors and ensure men and boys are addressed, acknowledged, and included in all CRSV interventions.
- Deploy Community-Level Interventions: Develop locally-driven models for shifting stigmatizing attitudes and supporting survivors' reintegration, such as art-based therapies, community counseling programs, and raising awareness through media and documentaries.

Pursue Criminal Justice and Accountability

- Enhance Justice Mechanisms: Strengthen the capacity of national and subnational justice institutions to prosecute perpetrators of CRSV, ensuring compliance with international humanitarian law principles and standardized procedures for investigations and prosecutions.
- **Prohibit Amnesty for Crimes:** Prohibit amnesty provisions in CRSV cases and reinforce state obligations to international law, including under CEDAW and the WPS Agenda, in all peace negotiations and transitional justice processes.
- Utilize Sanctions Regimes: Explicitly list sexual violence as a standalone criterion in sanctions regimes and include targeted sanctions for perpetrators and enablers of CRSV in new and revised National Action Plans on WPS.

Prioritize Interim and Comprehensive Reparations

- Implement Wartime Reparations: Initiate urgent wartime reparations to address immediate needs and extend support, recognition, and compensation to survivors during and after a conflict.
- Recognize Survivors' Legal Status: Grant legal recognition to survivors as civilian victims of war, including for children born of wartime rape, without a deadline for status recognition.
- Establish Comprehensive Reparations Programs: Design holistic reparations frameworks in collaboration with survivors that integrate medical, psychosocial, and economic empowerment measures, such as capacity-building initiatives and incomegenerating activities.

Gaps And Challenges In Addressing Conflict-Related Sexual Violence

Despite the strides made by the UN Security Council in preventing and responding to CRSV, major gaps persist on multiple fronts. Fifteen years after UN Security Council Resolution 1888 established the mandate for the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict, lack of political will, resourcing deficits, and national constraints have hindered full and effective implementation.¹² Recognizing the diverse needs of CRSV survivors and that many barriers are context-specific, this report highlights four key obstacles that continue to prevent survivors from accessing justice and seeking redress across conflict settings.

Access to Resources and Trauma-Informed Services

CRSV has immediate and devastating consequences for physical and psychological well-being. Indiscriminate attacks on civilian infrastructure and medical facilities decimate healthcare systems during wartime, putting access to psychological and trauma care at risk.¹³ Hospitals are often overcrowded and understaffed, forcing centers to reduce or cease operations altogether.¹⁴ Deficits in specific CRSV expertise among emergency service workers, mental health providers, law enforcement officials, and prosecutors prevent service delivery and case management in trauma and gender-sensitive ways. Additionally, conflict exacerbates existing disparities in access to services and referral pathways, further marginalizing vulnerable communities who face heightened risks of CRSV.¹⁵ Survivors who are forced to flee their homes as a result of conflict are especially at risk and may struggle to access essential services while migrating or in host countries.¹⁶

Documenting and Reporting CRSV During Wartime and in Occupied Territories

War crime documentation efforts are particularly challenging in areas of active hostilities, and especially for survivors in occupied territories. Humanitarian and human rights organizations often face limited or no access to occupied territories due to security risks or restrictions imposed by conflict forces. Gathering reliable evidence is difficult in these areas, as witnesses may be unwilling or unable to testify due to fear of retaliation or coercion. For example, many Ukrainian survivors living in formerly occupied territories are concerned about retribution from returning Russian forces or charges of collaboration by Ukrainian authorities.¹⁷ It is estimated that there are 10 to 20 unregistered instances of CRSV in Ukraine for every registered case—a trend observed across other conflict settings worldwide. 18 Moreover, political instability and societal collapse can disrupt traditional reporting mechanisms and reduce access to legal and psychosocial support systems. This also impacts frontline civil society organizations working tirelessly to document these atrocities who face immense strain on their physical and mental health, livelihoods, and well-being.

Societal Stigmatization and Intergenerational Trauma

Stigmatization poses a major barrier for CRSV survivors, which often prevents them from accessing justice, healthcare, psychological support, and long-term reparative services. Survivors report feeling shame and pressure to hide their abuse from family and community members, which compounds the emotional toll of their experiences.¹⁹ Many delay disclosing sexual violence until significant time has passed or until they can access psychosocial support and safe counseling.²⁰ Male survivors often face heightened stigma due to patriarchal norms and hegemonic masculinity that stifles discussions of sexual violence.²¹ Families and neighbors may also grapple with guilt over their inability to prevent the abuse, while others fear becoming victims themselves. These dynamics contribute to significant underreporting of CRSV and a lack of comprehensive, disaggregated data.²²

The repercussions of stigmatization also extend beyond access to immediate care. Social exclusion, untreated trauma, and limited access to support services can prevent survivors from securing employment and achieving financial independence, perpetuating cycles of poverty and insecurity. These impacts are often intergenerational and can reinforce patterns of gender discrimination and inequality that predate the conflict. Children born of wartime rape also face challenges, including ongoing trauma, societal indifference or discrimination, and legal uncertainty in their status or right to citizenship.²³ Yet, children affected by CRSV are often left out of humanitarian responses and postconflict transitional justice mechanisms.

Implementing Legal Frameworks and Delivering Justice

Perpetrators and enablers of CRSV are rarely held accountable for their crimes. While CRSV is now widely recognized as a crime under international law, prosecuting such offenses during wartime is especially difficult due to weak governmental authority, lack of territorial control, and the reluctance of national officials to investigate abuses committed by conflict parties. Compounding these challenges is the pervasive perception of CRSV as an inevitable byproduct of war, which reinforces impunity and erodes public confidence in the judicial system.²⁴

Despite increased global efforts to address and prosecute such atrocities—as evidenced by legal actions in Iraq, Guinea, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Myanmar, Ukraine, and at the International Criminal Court (ICC), among others—it can take decades for justice to be delivered.²⁵ Thirty years after the Balkan Wars, many survivors still feel neglected and forgotten.²⁶ Delayed justice impedes survivors' abilities to reintegrate into their societies and rebuild their lives with dignity.

Efforts to secure justice within traditional legal frameworks also too often overlook the agency, safety, and well-being of survivors. Evidence-gathering methods can have unintended consequences such as re-traumatizing survivors, duplicating efforts, or discouraging reporting due to fears of data confidentiality breaches.²⁷ Capacity constraints among national and local law enforcement, variations in the admissibility of evidence, and deadlines in victim registration can prevent survivors from seeking redress in criminal proceedings. While technological innovations offer new opportunities for addressing CRSV—including the ability to collect real-time data on a mass scale—prosecutors are often overwhelmed by the sheer volume of information and face challenges in sorting and analyzing evidence in a systematic and timely manner.²⁸

Best Practices And Policy Recommendations

Several potential entry points, connected in important ways, have emerged as critical to ensuring a holistic approach to justice and timely support for CRSV survivors during and after a conflict. Tackling CRSV requires a multi-faceted approach that engages a range of stakeholders and encompasses physical protection services, criminal and non-prosecutorial accountability mechanisms, and transformative efforts to challenge trauma, stigmatization, and intergenerational impacts. This section highlights five key areas for progress with best practices that can be adapted to other contexts to advance survivor-centered action.

Provide Urgent Survivor-Centered Medical and Psychosocial Services

CRSV survivors need immediate medical and psychological care to address the trauma and upheaval they endure. Delays in accessing comprehensive services increase the risk of long-term medical complications, emotional distress, and internalized shame.²⁹ Individual vulnerabilities and intersecting factors—such as ethnicity, religion, gender, socioeconomic status, age, ability, and cultural background—shape both the experience of violence and access to resources and support networks. Strengthening monitoring and reporting on CRSV-related service delivery can enhance the evidence base for action and ensure interventions are survivor-driven and tailored to their specific needs.

Civil society organizations have been instrumental in advancing innovative solutions to support survivors during wartime. In Bosnia-Herzegovina, Medica Zenica has played a central role in providing medical and psychosocial aid, deploying a range of services such as crisis intervention centers, legal counseling clinics, and a unique telephone hotline for immediate help to survivors and their family members.³⁰ After the war, staff continued to offer comprehensive resources and empowerment training to communities rebuilding from conflict, including expanding care to survivors of domestic violence and human trafficking.31 Emphasis was placed on understanding the consequences of trauma, treating survivors and their families with dignity, and facilitating selfreflection through knowledge and skill-building in safe environments.

After the end of the Kosovo War, the Kosovo Rehabilitation Center for Torture Victims (KRCT) established regional branches across the country to provide emergency services and traumainformed case management to CRSV survivors.³² A key aspect of their approach was communitybased rehabilitation, which extended care beyond individuals to include families and community members in group sessions. Their holistic model facilitated societal healing and resilience by addressing both the immediate and long-term impacts of trauma. KRCT also worked to raise awareness about the issue and destigmatize mental health for survivors by integrating services directly into primary healthcare settings, thus improving accessibility and uptake.

Legislative solutions can complement civil society efforts to provide comprehensive and longterm support to survivors. In 2014, the Colombian government enacted historic legislation—Law 1719—to address wartime sexual violence, instructing health providers to deliver timely, quality, and comprehensive services for CRSV survivors.³³ In addition to providing free medical attention and psychosocial support, Law 1719 expanded the legal definition of sexual violence and established it as a crime against humanity. However, compliance with these guidelines was optional rather than mandatory, resulting in significant implementation challenges in practice.³⁴

Multilateral policy actions have also played an important role in bolstering Ukraine's efforts to expand and strengthen services for survivors. In May 2022, the Ukrainian Government and the UN signed a historic Framework of Cooperation on the Prevention and Response to CRSV, which established a comprehensive coordination mechanism to combat wartime sexual violence.³⁵ Since then, Ukraine has launched several services to provide trauma-informed care for survivors. Key initiatives include specialized Survivor Relief Centres operating across 11 cities that provide one-stop-shops for free, confidential, and unconditional support by qualified psychologists, legal officials, and social workers.³⁶ To increase access, Ukraine developed a Platform for Assistance to Survivors—the first online system to provide comprehensive information on critical services for war victims, including CRSV survivors.³⁷

The Ukrainian Government has also partnered with the Mukwege Foundation to adopt a holistic care model, first initiated by the Panzi Hospital in the Democratic Republic of the Congo.³⁸ This model seeks to integrate services for survivors of sexual violence into existing health structures, enhancing access to a range of services and preventing stigmatization. Central to the holistic model is compassionate care, which emphasizes quality, confidentiality, respect, and self-determination at the core of interventions. Training healthcare professionals, service providers, and psychologists in similar approaches can strengthen their ability to engage with CRSV survivors and address the unique needs of diverse populations.

- Provide Timely and Holistic Support: Deliver immediate survivor-centered assistance during armed conflict, including health care, legal aid, and psychosocial support that addresses intersectional needs. Governments should adopt national legislation mandating health providers offer free and comprehensive care to survivors as a standard of care. Psychological support should also be directed to human rights activists, social workers, mental health providers, and aid workers on the frontlines who may face secondary trauma.
- Integrate and Innovate Services: Establish survivor support centers and secure digital platforms to deliver safe and confidential care. Donors should collaborate with civil society to fund "one-stop" centers that integrate health, legal, and psychosocial services. Employing innovative outreach strategies like multilingual campaigns and mobile services can increase access to lifesaving resources for rural, displaced, and diaspora communities.
- Monitor and Improve Delivery: Develop robust, evidence-based monitoring frameworks to assess the delivery of CRSV services. Data collection should be disaggregated to identify gaps and ensure interventions meet survivors' priorities. Consultation with civil society organizations and humanitarian actors embedded in local communities is critical for tracking progress, improving coordination, and filling service gaps.

Co-Create Evidence-Collection and Documentation Processes

Documenting CRSV crimes is important for creating a historical record that can be used for legal accountability and securing reparations. In many conflicts, however, systematic efforts to collect testimonies began too late to develop a complete narrative for prosecutions.³⁹ In ongoing conflicts, such as in Ukraine, evidence-gathering and investigation occur amidst persistent instability.⁴⁰ While the timeline and pathways to justice may vary for survivors, prioritizing their dignity, safety,

Documentation processes must be co-created with survivors. ensuring their active and meaningful involvement in conceptualizing, implementing, and monitoring these efforts.

and autonomy is essential. Accordingly, documentation processes must be co-created with survivors, ensuring their active and meaningful involvement in conceptualizing, implementing, and monitoring these efforts.

Meaningful coordination and cooperation among civil society, the judicial system, government actors, and international stakeholders responding to CRSV is critical to a holistic response. Ukraine's law enforcement agencies—including the Office of the Prosecutor

General, National Police of Ukraine, and State Border Guard Service—are working in close coordination to gather and share evidence across territories, including using open-source intelligence instruments to preserve data on platforms like the Core International Crimes Evidence Database (CICED).⁴¹ Civil society is also on the frontline of documentation efforts due to well-established community networks and local expertise. Women-led organizations like the Center for Civil Liberties and La-Strada-Ukraine are leading evidence-gathering efforts, operating a National Hotline and a chatbox to expand digital avenues for reporting.⁴² Yet, local organizations require sustained funding and capacity-strengthening to continue and scale up activities.

Civil society also plays an important role in ensuring investigations are trauma-informed and survivor-centered. For example, KRCT facilitated testimony collection for criminal proceedings by arranging for women police officers to visit their offices in plain clothing, with a trained psychologist present to support survivors throughout the process. Similarly, Medica Kosova conducted interviews in private counseling rooms within their centers, creating a safe and confidential space for survivors to share their accounts outside of intimidating formal settings.⁴³ Examples from Colombia and Bosnia-Herzegovina further highlight the leading role of civil society in bridging gaps in CRSV service provision and responding to the specific needs of survivors throughout the investigation process.

Training documenting entities is crucial to minimizing harm and preventing re-traumatization. After the war in Kosovo, four women's rights organizations developed a comprehensive manual on best practices for documenting wartime sexual violence, emphasizing stress- and trauma-informed approaches.44 In Ukraine, UN Women and the Ukrainian Women Lawyers Association "JurFem" have conducted extensive trainings for the National Police and other security sector institutions.⁴⁵ They also partnered with the National Agency on Civil Service to launch a video course aimed at equipping civil servants with the skills needed to identify and respond to CRSV cases. Similarly, in Bosnia-Herzegovina, specialized programs have trained officers on how to manage domestic violence and psychological trauma, as well as promoted the use of standardized methodologies for evidence collection and witness documentation.46

Building trust within survivor communities is also key to encouraging legal reporting, especially given the barriers posed by shame and stigma. The SEMA Network in Ukraine—an organization dedicated to uniting survivors of wartime sexual violence—plays a vital role in raising awareness about CRSV in rural areas and creating safe environments for members to share their stories.⁴⁷ Exchanging personal narratives in face-to-face settings provided tangible examples of restorative healing processes, which inspired other survivors to come forward with their testimonies. This approach also emphasizes survivor empowerment and agency, ensuring they retain control over their own narratives and decide if, when, and how to share on their own terms.

- Design Survivor-Led Protocols: Engage survivors, frontline organizations, legal experts, and war crimes prosecutors to co-design standardized protocols for documenting CRSV. These protocols should align with 'Do No Harm' principles and the Murad Code, empower survivors to report safely, and ensure collected evidence is admissible in legal proceedings without fear of exploitation or exposure.⁴⁸ Additionally, documentation protocols should include guidance on gathering and preserving contextual evidence such as the locations of villages that may later be destroyed, local slang or identifiers for armed groups, and other situational markers—to ensure critical evidence remains intact for future accountability processes.
- Develop Secure and Ethical Data Practices: Develop clear protocols for data collection and sharing that prioritize survivor consent, identity protection, and data security. IT tools should be employed to digitize and safeguard sensitive information, especially during active conflict. Legal processes must incorporate privacy safeguards, such as closed court sessions, anonymized testimonies, and secure infrastructure for witness protection.
- Conduct Robust Trainings: Conduct trauma-informed and gender-responsive CRSV trainings for health workers, community leaders, police officers, judges, prosecutors, and qualified psychologists who are among the first points of contact for survivors. Trainings should be integrated into law enforcement and medical curricula and cover the psychological impacts of CRSV, best practices for interacting with survivors, and strategies for identifying and referring cases that minimize the risk of re-traumatization.
- Bolster Local Capacity and Funding: Enhance capacity through direct flexible and sustained funding to civil society organizations, and particularly women-led organizations, who are leading evidence-collection and documentation efforts. Donors should simplify grant applications, ease burdensome reporting requirements, and allocate funds to local organizations that enable quick adaptation as war dynamics shift.

Challenge Shame and Transform Stigma

Comprehensive interventions must counteract the stigma attached to CRSV, which often silences survivors and deters them from seeking the support they need. Colombia's Constitutional Court described the 'triple process of invisibility, silence, and impunity' that surrounds cases of sexual violence, especially those involving men and boys. 49 This cycle of shame and social stigmatization exacerbates survivors' socioeconomic marginalization, community isolation, and psychological distress, all of which hinder long-term recovery.

Formal acknowledgments of CRSV-related harms can aid in national healing efforts and combat stigma. Colombia spearheaded a letter of dignification to recognize the injustices suffered by survivors upon their registration in the National Registry of Victims.⁵⁰ Other countries have designated national days to honor CRSV victims and survivors, serving as a means to preserve their stories and publicly affirm their experiences.⁵¹ National memorialization processes, such as Kosovo's symbolic dress exhibition and the 'Mother and Justice' mobile memorial for Yazidi survivors, also help raise awareness of both the trauma endured and the resilience of survivors.52

Effective strategies for challenging stigma at the community level include public awareness and media campaigns that amplify survivor voices. For example, the "Rutas del Conflicto" project in Colombia, developed in partnership with the National Center of Historical Memory, used multimedia storytelling to share the testimonies of CRSV survivors.⁵³ Journalists collaborated with traditional media outlets to broadcast their stories on the radio, television networks, and online through the "Yo sobreviví" (I survived) initiative, which helped to shift public perceptions about sexual violence. Similarly, Kosovo's 'Be My Voice' (Bëhu Zëri Im) campaign—symbolized by a small yellow flower encourages open dialogue about the wartime legacy of sexual violence and fosters solidarity with

Trusted religious and traditional leaders can be partners in changing attitudes toward sexual violence and improving support for survivors.

survivors facing stigma.54 Other efforts in South Sudan and Ethiopia have leveraged diverse communication platforms to raise awareness about CRSV and advocate for community-based interventions.55

Strategic messaging and sensitization interventions can also help overcome the entrenched norms around masculinity, sexual orientation, and gender roles that

stigmatize male survivors. Although the majority of CRSV victims in Ukraine are men – including both civilians and prisoners of war - few survivors are willing to speak publicly about their experiences of sexual assault.56 Targeted communications and outreach strategies that avoid terms like 'rape' or 'sexual assault,' and instead use less stigmatized language such as "victims of torture,' can offer an alternative entry point for engaging male survivors. Additionally, sensitization efforts through mediums like documentary films, theater performances, and art activism can help normalize conversations about sexual violence and educate communities.⁵⁷

Trusted religious and traditional leaders can also be partners in changing attitudes toward sexual violence and improving support for survivors. In Bosnia-Herzegovina, religious leaders from Orthodox, Jewish, Catholic, and Islamic traditions publicly signed a declaration denouncing the stigmatization of CRSV survivors.⁵⁸ Muslim leaders further issued a fatwa urging communities to treat survivors with dignity and respect, reading the proclamation during Friday prayers to reach men and boys directly,⁵⁹ Similarly, faith leaders in Northern Uganda worked within communities and families to challenge negative perceptions of survivors, including the more than 25,000 women and girls systematically targeted by the Lord's Resistance Army (LRA). These leaders also supported children born from wartime rape-often seen as a source of shame-by organizing traditional welcoming ceremonies and community dialogues to dismantle cultural prejudices.⁶⁰

RECOMMENDATIONS

- Amplify Survivor Voices: Promote public acknowledgment of CRSV survivors through official statements, exhibitions, media campaigns, and memorial events. These initiatives should foster understanding and reduce stigma while centering survivors' perspectives. Media outlets can also be key allies in breaking the silence around CRSV and tackling stigmatizing societal narratives.
- Leverage Community Leadership: Partner with trusted religious and traditional leaders to challenge societal norms and stereotypes surrounding CRSV survivors. Engaging faith leaders can help reshape narratives and foster inclusivity, particularly among men, boys, and elder community members.
- Target Outreach to Men and Boys: Tailor communication strategies to reach male survivors and ensure men and boys are addressed, acknowledged, and included in all CRSV interventions. Effective messaging should adapt language to reduce the stigma around male victimization and frame CRSV services in ways that resonate for all survivors.
- Deploy Community-Level Interventions: Develop locally-driven models for shifting stigmatizing attitudes, such as art-based therapies, community counseling programs, and raising awareness through media and documentaries. These initiatives should aim to prevent intergenerational trauma and create supportive environments for survivors' reintegration.

Pursue Criminal Justice and Accountability

Perpetrators of CRSV-related crimes must be prosecuted to deliver justice, combat impunity, and restore dignity to survivors. Under international humanitarian law, international human rights law, and related UN Security Council Resolutions under the WPS Agenda, states have specific obligations to investigate and prosecute CRSV crimes.⁶¹ Potential avenues for accountability can range from community-based tribunals and national prosecutions to leveraging multilateral sanctions and seeking redress in international courts.

Accountability for CRSV should be central to any peace process or transitional justice framework. When sexual violence is normalized as an acceptable military tactic, it risks perpetuating cycles of violence that can spill over into the post-conflict period. 62 Incorporating accountability measures into peacebuilding efforts disrupts this culture of impunity, paving the way for societal healing and longterm violence prevention. Colombia's peace process offers a notable example, where the first-of-itskind Gender Subcommission brought delegations of women affected by the war—including CRSV survivors—to engage directly with formal negotiators in Havana.⁶³ Their testimonies helped shape the final peace accord, which explicitly prohibits amnesty for sexual violence crimes. Additionally, Colombia's transitional justice mechanism—the Special Jurisdiction for Peace (JEP)—advanced these commitments by opening Macro Case 11 in 2023, marking a significant step forward for investigating and prosecuting CRSV-related crimes perpetrated by the FARC-EP.64

International justice mechanisms have been instrumental in establishing legal precedents for prosecuting CRSV, establishing its status as a serious violation of international law. Landmark decisions recognizing CRSV as war crimes, crimes against humanity, or acts of genocide emerged from the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia (ICTY), the International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda (ICTR), and the Special Court for Sierra Leone (SCSL).65 The ICTY was a trailblazer in prosecuting CRSV cases as the first international court to classify rape as both a war crime and a crime against humanity, with over one-third of its convictions found guilty of sexual offenses.⁵⁶ The SCSL set another precedent by issuing the first conviction for sexual slavery as a crime against humanity and paved the way for subsequent rulings in Cambodia and at the ICC.⁶⁷ At the national level, Guinea achieved a historic milestone in 2024 with the conviction of eight individuals for mass atrocities, including sexual crimes.⁶⁸ The court's decision to reclassify these acts as crimes against

Sanctions can be a tool of accountability that allows the international community to clearly and publicly condemn those responsible for CRSV.

humanity enabled the prosecution of sexual violence within its domestic legal framework, marking a significant step forward in the pursuit of justice.69

Sanctions can also be a tool of accountability that allows the international community to clearly and publicly condemn those responsible for CRSV.⁷⁰ The United States has imposed CRSV-based sanctions against individuals in at least seven

countries, including Sudan, South Sudan, and the Democratic Republic of the Congo. 71 Perpetrators may also be designated in UN sanctions regimes, seven of which refer to sexual and gender-based violence as part of their designation criterion. Targeted sanctions and the public listing of sanctioned individuals are powerful deterrents to impunity outside of the formal court system. However, at the multilateral level, research from GIWPS finds that geopolitical competition and bureaucratic impediments often prevent the systematic use of sanctions in bringing CRSV perpetrators and enablers to justice.72

At the same time, evidence from past conflicts reveals a gap between the promises of international justice mechanisms and national enforcement. Despite the pioneering work of the ICTY and ICTR, most sexual violence cases in Bosnia-Herzegovina and Rwanda were never punished, in part due to the limited capacity of local institutions to process CRSV cases.73 While both courts implemented support programs for potential witnesses—innovating ways to minimize re-traumatization during trials and enhance privacy safeguards—their failure to offer financial support to witnesses prevented many from testifying in The Hague. 74 In countries such as Sudan and the Democratic Republic of the Congo, rampant corruption and impunity in the judicial sector continue to fuel cycles of violence that prevent accountability.75

Although Russia's war of aggression is ongoing, Ukraine is pursuing accountability efforts in national and international courts, with efforts ranging from prosecutions at the ICC to a proposed international tribunal on aggression. ⁷⁶ In 2022, Ukraine's War Crime Unit established a specialized CRSV Department to assist in prosecuting sexual violence cases and signed a Strategic Plan to improve victim-oriented investigation and prosecutorial processes.⁷⁷ The government has also launched separate projects to specifically document and support victims of wartime sexual violence.⁷⁸ Any future peace process in Ukraine should draw on lessons from Colombia and the Balkans, ensuring that accountability for CRSV is central to a final settlement and the National Recovery Plan.⁷⁹

- Enhance Justice Mechanisms: Strengthen the capacity of national and subnational justice institutions to prosecute perpetrators of CRSV, ensuring compliance with international humanitarian law principles and standardized procedures for investigations and prosecutions. Survivors and witnesses should have access to psychological support, legal counsel, and financial assistance at all stages of the trial process. Additionally, international donors should allocate aid within post-conflict recovery plans to the investigation and prosecution of CRSV crimes, including providing witness support and improving court infrastructure to meet survivor-specific needs.
- Prohibit Amnesty for Crimes: Prohibit amnesty provisions in CRSV cases to end impunity and ensure criminal justice can be pursued. Diplomatic actors should reinforce state obligations to international law in all peace negotiations and transitional justice processes, including commitments to women's meaningful participation and addressing CRSV under the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) and the WPS Agenda.
- Utilize Sanctions Regimes: Explicitly list sexual violence as a standalone criterion in sanctions regimes and include targeted sanctions for perpetrators and enablers of CRSV in new and revised National Action Plans on WPS. International actors should name perpetrators where there is sufficient evidence and deny legitimacy to state parties committing wartime sexual violence, including by utilizing the UN Secretary General's 'List of Shame.'

Prioritize Interim and Comprehensive Reparations

CRSV survivors have a right to effective remedy and reparation under international law, which can include compensation, rehabilitation, satisfaction, restitution, or guarantees of non-repetition.80 Reparations that take the form of interim and long-term financial compensations can be a catalyst for survivors to reintegrate into social life. Alongside criminal accountability, reparations are essential for redressing past harms, providing urgent financial support, and enabling survivors to rebuild their lives with dignity and justice. It is crucial that states meaningfully engage survivors in the design and

Reparations that take the form of interim and long-term financial compensations can be a catalyst for survivors to reintegrate into social life.

implementation of administrative reparations programs, which should not wait until the end of conflict or hostilities.

Legal recognition as a victim of sexual violence is often a prerequisite for accessing state-led reparation programs. In Bosnia-Herzegovina, Medica Zenica and 20 other NGOs successfully campaigned to amend the Law on the Protection of Civilian Victims of War to recognize survivors

of sexual violence as a special category of civil victims of war.81 This legal status provided survivors with public acknowledgment of the harm suffered and entitled survivors to monthly financial payments that expanded their socioeconomic rights. Recognition also served as a measure of satisfaction, validating survivors' vulnerable status and signaling societal empathy toward their existence. However, the fragmented legal framework and strict deadline for status recognition prevented many survivors from claiming their rights in practice.82

Bosnia-Herzegovina also made trailblazing strides by granting legal recognition to children born of wartime rape—a group often neglected across many conflict settings.83 In Rwanda, the law governing the Fund for Support and Assistance to Survivors of the Genocide excludes children born of rape from those eligible for genocide relief assistance.84 While Colombia has one of the most comprehensive and gender-sensitive national reparations programs—including children born of war under the 2011 Victims and Land Restitution Law—recipients have been waiting for over a decade for reparations. Additionally, the budget lacks a dedicated allocation of resources for CRSV reparations, further hindering its implementation.85

Nearly two decades after its war, Kosovo launched an ambitious reparations program offering CRSV survivors a monthly pension of 230 euros as compensation for the wartime traumas they endured.86 However, the long delay in policy reform, bureaucratic hurdles in claiming status recognition, and ongoing stigmatization have deterred many survivors from enrolling; out of an estimated 20,000 recorded cases, less than 10 percent have applied for the state-led program.⁸⁷ Reports of inconsistencies in the program's implementation have also raised concerns that the law may exclude a substantial number of survivors, such as those who claim other government pensions.88 Similar hurdles have been cited with the groundbreaking Yazidi Survivors Law, which requires survivors to

file a criminal complaint to be eligible for reparations.89 Reparative processes should be pursued in parallel to criminal processes instead of conditional on a survivor's willingness to pursue criminal accountability.

For the first time during an ongoing conflict, Ukraine implemented an urgent reparations program to provide up to 500 CRSV survivors with a one-time payment of 3000 euros. The pilot program is led by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister for European and Euro-Atlantic Integration in collaboration with the Government Commissioner for Gender Policy and the Global Survivors Fund. The government also launched a Register of Damage—an international compensation mechanism to record evidence and claims of harm—and approved draft law No. 10256 on the registration of war damages caused by the Russian Federation. 90 Most recently, the Ukrainian parliament adopted new legislation in 2024 (No. 10132), recognizing survivors of CRSV as victims entitled to prompt reparations. 91 Integrating restorative support into future reparations, including social, psychological, medical, and economic empowerment resources, can further promote survivors' reintegration and foster long-term societal healing.

- Implement Wartime Reparations: Initiate urgent wartime reparations to address immediate needs and extend support, recognition, and compensation to survivors. Policymakers should prioritize reparative measures even while armed conflict is ongoing. In Ukraine, sustained funding for a pilot interim reparations project is needed to scale efforts through 2025 and beyond. Dedicating a percentage of frozen Russian assets and donor packages to funds for non-material damages and reparations for survivors is a potential financing avenue.
- Recognize Survivors' Legal Status: Grant legal recognition to survivors as civilian victims of war, including for children born of wartime rape. Official legal status, without a deadline for status recognition, is essential to honor survivors' right to reparation, welfare benefits, health and psychosocial assistance, and societal recognition of their vulnerable status and the harm suffered. Processes for legal recognition of a survivor's status should minimize administrative burdens, protect survivor interests, and prevent further stigmatization or ostracization. Status recognition and eligibility processes should also be conducted independently from law enforcement and criminal justice proceedings.
- Establish Comprehensive Reparations Programs: Design holistic reparations frameworks in collaboration with survivors that address broader social and economic needs. Programs should integrate medical, psychosocial, and economic empowerment measures, such as capacity-building initiatives and income-generating activities, to promote recovery, reintegration, and prevention of future harm. Providing financial counseling and vocational training for returning veterans and community-based educational programs can also be key entry points for preventing other forms of sexual and gender-based violence from spiking after war.

Conclusion: The Way Forward

The past two decades have seen a paradigm shift in global awareness and response to CRSV and its critical link to international peace and security. The 15th anniversary of UN Security Council Resolution 1888 underscored the global resolve to address CRSV as a security threat, prioritize protection, and ensure holistic justice for survivors.92 Yet, the persistent prevalence of CRSV demonstrates the stark gap between international commitments and the reality faced by survivors.93 In too many countries and in too many cases, impunity remains the norm rather than the exception.

To bridge this gap, international actors must build on existing political commitments and work to tackle CRSV at individual, national, and international levels. This requires actionable, survivor-driven, and context-specific responses. Understanding the nature of these challenges and learning from past conflicts is essential to developing effective strategies that catalyze action. By embracing these recommendations, the international community can make meaningful progress toward fulfilling its obligations under the WPS Agenda and achieve lasting peace, security, and justice for survivors.

- Bigio, Jamille and Rachel B. Vogelstein. 2017. Countering Sexual Violence in Conflict. Council on Foreign Relations, October 2017. https://www.cfr.org/report/countering-sexual-violence-conflict
- United Nations. 2020. HANDBOOK for United Nations Field Missions on Preventing and Responding to Conflict-Related Sexual Violence. United Nations, June 2020. https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/ wp-content/uploads/2020/06/2020.08-UN-CRSV-Handbook.pdf
- United Nations Department of Political and Peacebuilding Affairs. n.d. "Gender, Women, Peace and Security." UN DPPA. https://dppa.un.org/ en/women-peace-and-security
- United Nations Secretary-General. 2019. Conflict-Related Sexual Violence. UN SG, 2019. https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/ wp-content/uploads/2020/07/report/conflict-related-sexual-violence-report-of-the-united-nations-secretary-general/2019-SG-Report.
- Sapiezynska, Ewa. 2021. Weapon of War: Sexual violence against children in conflict. Save the Children International, 2021. https:// resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/document/weapon-war-sexual-violence-against-children-conflict/
- United Nations News. 2024. "Silence the guns, amplify women's voices for peace to end rape in wartime." UN News, April 23, 2024. https:// news.un.org/en/story/2024/04/1148891
- Ukrainian Office of the Prosecutor General (@GP_Ukraine). 2024. "#RussianWarCrimes statistics for the past week." X, November 29, 2024. https://x.com/GP_Ukraine/status/1862542848916173024; Children of War. n.d. "Children of War." Children of War. https://childrenofwar.gov.ua/en/
- Janowski, Krzysztof. 2024. "In Ukraine, survivors speak out about conflict-related sexual violence." United Nations Ukraine, November 25, 2024. https://ukraine.un.org/en/284398-ukraine-survivors-speak-outabout-conflict-related-sexual-violence
- Tong, Scott. 2024. "Ukrainian Nobel Peace Prize winner documents alleged Russian war crimes, calls for Western aid." WBUR, October 22, 2024. https://www.wbur.org/hereandnow/2024/10/22/ukraine-nobel-
- 10 Human Rights Watch. 2024. "Central African Republic: Step Toward Accountability." Human Rights Watch, July 2, 2024. https://www.hrw.org/ news/2024/07/02/central-african-republic-step-toward-accountability; Babington-Ashaye, Adejoke, Tanya Mehra, and Matthew Odu Una. 2024. "The Tide Turns: the Prosecution of SGBV Crimes as a Terrorist Offence in Nigeria." International Centre for Counter-Terrorism, July 12, 2024. https://www.icct.nl/publication/tide-turns-prosecution-sgbv-crimes-terrorist-offence-nigeria; United Nations News. 2020. "DR Congo: War crimes conviction 'an important victory' for justice - UN envoy." UN News, November 24, 2020. https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/11/1078472
- 11 Trokhym, Iryna. 2024. "Women-led organisations' response to the Ukraine crisis." Humanitarian Practice Network, June 24, 2024. https://odihpn.org/publication/women-led-organisations-response-to-the-ukraine-crisis/
- 12 United Nations Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict. n.d. "About the Office." UN OSRSG-SVC. https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/about-us/
- 13 Lieberman Lawry, Lynn, Jessica Korona-Bailey, Luke Juman, Miranda Janvrin, Valentina Donici, Iurii Kychyn, John Maddox, and Tracey Perez Koehlmoos. 2024. A qualitative assessment of Ukraine's trauma system during the Russian conflict: experiences of volunteer healthcare providers." Conflict and Health, 18:10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13031-024-00570-z
- 14 De Vos, Christian, Anna Gallina, Pavlo Kovtoniu, Uliana Poltavets, Julianne Romy, Diana Rusnak, and Christina Wille. 2023. "Destruction and Devastation: One Year of Russia's Assault on Ukraine's Health Care System." Physicians for Human Rights, February 21, 2023. https:// phr.org/our-work/resources/russias-assault-on-ukraines-health-care-
- 15 Nour Audi, Mhd, Kevin M. Mwenda, Guixing Wei, and Mark N. Lurie. 2022. "Healthcare accessibility in preconflict Syria: a comparative spatial analysis." BMJ Open, 12:e059210. https://doi.org/10.1136/bm-
- 16 United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. n.d. "Internally Displaced Persons (IDP)." UNHCR. https://www.unhcr.org/ua/en/internally-displaced-persons

- 17 Betts, Wendy. 2024. "Strengthening Accountability for Survivors of Conflict-Related Sexual Violence in Ukraine: Findings and Recommendations from the Frontline." Global Initiative for Justice Truth & Reconciliation, March 2024. https://gijtr.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ GIJTR-Ukraine-Policy-Paper-includes-MHRSS-services-EN.pdf
- Uberi, Mariam. 2023. "Ukraine's efforts to investigate conflict related sexual and gender-based violence and the role of the 'complementarity' in International Criminal law." The Foreign Policy Centre, September 21, 2023. https://fpc.org.uk/ukraines-efforts-to-investigate-conflict-related-sexual-and-gender-based-violence-and-the-role-of-the-complementarity-in-the-international-criminal-code/
- 19 Global Survivors Fund. 2022. "Country Briefing Bosnia and Herzegovina." Global Survivors Fund, May 2022. https://www.globalsurvivorsfund.org/fileadmin/uploads/gsf/Documents/Resources/Country_Briefings/CB_BiH_EN_May2022_WEB.pdf
- Dobrota, Volodymyr. 2023. "La Strada Hotlines provide assistance to victims and survivors of CRSV." Ukrainian Women's Fund, August 24, 2023. https://uwf.org.ua/en/la-strada-hotlines-provide-assistance-tovictims-and-survivors-of-crsv/
- 21 McQuate, Mitch. 2023. "A Hidden Reality: Men, Boys & Conflict-Related Sexual Violence." InterAction, June 26, 2023. https://www.interaction. org/blog/a-hidden-reality-men-boys-conflict-related-sexual-violence/
- Sapiezynska, Ewa. 2021. Weapon of War: Sexual violence against children in conflict. Save the Children International, 2021. https:// resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/document/weapon-war-sexual-violence-against-children-conflict/
- Theidon, Kimberly. 2015. "Hidden in Plain Sight: Children Born of Wartime Sexual Violence." Current Anthropology, 56:S12. https://doi. org/10.1086/683301
- 24 United Nations Meetings Coverage and Press Releases. 2024. "Gender-Responsive Arms Control, Ending Impunity Key to Reverse Record Level of Sexual Violence against Women, Girls in Conflict Zones, Speakers Tell Security Council." UN Meetings Coverage and Press Releases, April 23, 2024. https://press.un.org/en/2024/sc15676.doc.htm
- 25 International Criminal Court. n.d. "Ukraine." ICC. https://www.icc-cpi. int/situations/ukraine
- TRIAL International. 2022. "Bosnia and Herzegovina: 30 years since the beginning of the war, survivors of conflict-related sexual violence still feel neglected." TRIAL International, March 2, 2022. https://trialinternational.org/latest-post/bosnia-and-herzegovina-30-years-sincethe-beginning-of-the-war-survivors-of-conflict-related-sexual-violencestill-feel-neglected/
- United States Department of State Bureau of Democracy, Human Right and Labor. 2023. "DRL Survivor-Centered Conflict-Related Sexual Violence Documentation in Ukraine." DRL, March 14, 2023. https:// www.state.gov/drl-survivor-centered-conflict-related-sexual-violence-documentation-in-ukraine/
- 28 Bergtora Sandvik, Kristin and Kjersti Lohne. 2021. "The struggle against sexual violence in conflict: Investigating the digital turn." International Review of the Red Cross, March 2021. https://international-review.icrc.org/articles/struggle-against-sexual-violence-in-conflict-investigating-digital-turn-913
- 29 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and United Nations Mission in South Sudan. 2020. "Access to health for survivors of conflict-related sexual violence in South Sudan (May 2020)." OHCHR and UNMISS, May 19, 2020. https://reliefweb.int/report/ south-sudan/access-health-survivors-conflict-related-sexual-violence-south-sudan-may-2020
- Medica Zenica. n.d. "Life without violence, a future without fear." Medica Zenica. https://medicazenica.org/en/home/
- Husić, Sabiha. n.d. "Sensitive care and approach with survivors of sexual violence." Medica Zenica. https://rm.coe.int/sabiha-husic-sexual-reproductive-health-6/1680aee074
- Kosovo Rehabilitation Center for Torture Victims, n.d. "The Kosova Rehabilitation Center for Torture Victims." KRCT. https://krct.org/
- 33 The Congress of Colombia. 2014. "Law 1719 of 2014." http://www. secretariasenado.gov.co/senado/basedoc/ley_1719_2014.html
- Reingold, Rebecca. 2015. "An Obligation to Meet the Health Needs of Sexual Violence Survivors in Colombia." O'Neill Institute, December 24, 2015. https://oneill.law.georgetown.edu/5257-2/
- 35 United Nations Population Fund. 2024. "How to respond to cases of CRSV: a roundtable discussion with representatives of the Govern-

- ment, UNFPA, and local authorities took place in Chernivtsi." UNFPA, January 18, 2024. https://ukraine.unfpa.org/en/Roundtable_Chernivtsi CRSV ENG
- 36 United Nations Population Fund. n.d. "Survivor Relief Centres provide lifesaving psychosocial support to people affected by the war." UNFPA. https://ukraine.unfpa.org/en/survivor-relief-centres
- 37 Ministry of Reintegration of the Temporarily Occupied Territories of Ukraine. 2023. "Government launches a unified platform to help Ukrainians rescued from war." Ministry of Reintegration of the Temporarily Occupied Territories of Ukraine, March 16, 2023. https://minre. gov.ua/en/2023/03/16/government-launches-a-unified-platform-tohelp-ukrainians-rescued-from-war/
- 38 Dr. Denis Mukwege Foundation. 2019. Holistic Care for Survivors of Sexual Violence in Conflict. Dr. Denis Mukwege Foundation, July 2019. https://mukwegefoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Handbook-Care_for_SV_Survivors-ENG-screen.pdf
- Bami, Xhorxhina. 2022. "Rape Used as Weapon During Kosovo War, Says NGO." Balkan Insight, October 26, 2022. https://balkaninsight. com/2022/10/26/rape-used-as-weapon-during-kosovo-war-says-ngo/
- Villa, Santiago. 2023. "The Power of Documenting War Crimes and How to Do It." Global Investigative Journalism Network, September 22, 2023. https://gijn.org/stories/the-power-of-documenting-war-crimes-
- 41 Bergengruen, Vera. 2023. "How Ukraine is Pioneering New Ways to Prosecute War Crimes." TIME, November 6, 2023. https://time. com/6331902/ukraine-war-crimes-prosecutor/; European Union Agency for Criminal Justice Cooperation. n.d. "Core International Crimes" Evidence Database." European Union Agency for Criminal Justice Cooperation. https://www.eurojust.europa.eu/core-international-crimes-evidence-database
- 42 Dobrota, Volodymyr. 2023. "La Strada Hotlines provide assistance to victims and survivors of CRSV." Ukrainian Women's Fund, August 24, 2023. https://uwf.org.ua/en/la-strada-hotlines-provide-assistance-tovictims-and-survivors-of-crsv/
- 43 Medica Kosova. n.d. "History." Medica Kosova. https://www.medicakosova.org/history
- 44 Husic, Sabiha. 2022. "Kosovo: Conference on the documentation of conflict-related sexual violence." Medica Mondiale, October 28, 2022. https:// medicamondiale.org/en/violence-against-women/news/kosovo-conference-on-the-documentation-of-conflict-related-sexual-violence
- 45 United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women. 2024. "In Ukraine, there is a clear understanding that CRSV is a war crime." UN Women, February 19, 2024. https://ukraine. unwomen.org/en/stories/intervyu/2024/02/v-ukrayini-chitko-rozumiyut-shcho-snpk-voyennyy-zlochyn
- 46 United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women. 2022. "Training Police Officers to Better Protect Survivors of Violence in Bosnia and Herzegovina." UN Women, September 29, 2022 https://eca.unwomen.org/en/stories/news/2022/09/training-police-officers-to-better-protect-survivors-of-violence-in-bosnia-and-herzego-
- 47 SEMA Ukraine. n.d. "What we do." SEMA Ukraine. http://semaukraine. org.ua/en/menu/view?slug=what-we-do
- 48 Murad Code. n.d. "About the project." Murad Code. https://www. muradcode.com/
- 49 All Survivors Project. 2022. "Report launch: Sexual violence against Men and Boys in the Context of the Armed Conflict in Colombia." All Survivors Project, June 19, 2022. https://allsurvivorsproject.org/reportlaunch-sexual-violence-against-men-and-boys-in-the-context-of-thearmed-conflict-in-colombia/
- 50 Sizek, Julia. 2022. "The Effects of Reparations: A Visual Interview with Arlen Guarin." UC Berkeley Social Science Matrix, August 31, 2022. https://matrix.berkeley.edu/research-article/the-effects-of-reparations-a-visual-interview-with-arlen-guarin/
- 51 United Nations Bosnia and Herzegovina. 2022. "It is imperative that survivors of conflict-related sexual violence have access to adequate reparation." UN Press Releases, June 19, 2022. https://bosniaherzegovina.un.org/en/186852-it-imperative-survivors-conflict-related-sexual-violence-have-access-adequate-reparation
- 52 JurFem. 2023. "Study visit to Geneva on the topic of 'Reparation for survivors of conflict-related sexual violence." JurFem, April 24, 2023. https://jurfem.com.ua/en/study-visit-to-geneva/; Nadia's Initiative. 2024. "Nadia Murad unveils Mother & Justice Memorial alongside fel-

- low survivors." Nadia's Initiative, July 5, 2024. https://www.nadiasinitiative.org/news/unveiling-of-the-mother-and-justice-mobile-memorial
- Parra Castellanos, Oscar and Ivonne Rodríguez. 2016. "Research: 'Rutas Del Conflicto: Storytelling from Data." Investigative Journalism Education Consortium, February 6, 2016. https://ijec.org/2016/02/06/ rutas-del-conflicto-storytelling-from-data/
- 54 Pashtriku, Viktoria. 2019. "Kosovo's 'Be My Voice/Bëhu Zëri Im' Campaign." NYU Gallatin, August 6, 2019. https://wp.nyu.edu/gallatin_human_rights_fellows/2019/08/06/kosovos-be-my-voice-behu-zeri-imcampaign/
- 55 United Nations. 2023. Preventing and Responding to Conflict-related Sexual Violence: Annual summaries of activities and good practices by United Nations peacekeeping operations. United Nations, 2023. https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/final_crsv_annual_summaries_2023_ english.pdf; Gebrekristos Mezgebu, Birhan and Bridget Conley. 2024. "Interview: torture at the Tigrayan Martys Memorial Museum." World Peace Foundation, November 5, 2024. https://worldpeacefoundation. org/blog/interview-torture-at-the-tigrayan-martys-memorial-museum/
- Graham-Harrison, Emma and Artem Mazhulin. 2024. "Carved on bodies and souls': Ukrainian men face 'systemic' sexual torture in Russian detention centres." The Guardian, October 29, 2024. https://www. theguardian.com/world/2024/oct/29/carved-on-bodies-and-souls-russias-use-of-male-sexual-torture-in-ukraine
- Kiss, Ligia, Meaghen Quinlan-Davidson, Laura Pasquero, Patricia Ollé Tejero, Charu Hogg, Joachim Theis, Andrew Park, Cathy Zimmerman and Mazeda Hossain. 2020. "Male and LGBT survivors of sexual violence in conflict situations: a realist review of health interventions in low-and middle-income countries." Conflict and Health 14, 11 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13031-020-0254-5
- Global Survivors' Fund. 2022. Bosnia and Herzegovina Study on Opportunities for Reparations for Survivors of Conflict-Related Sexual Violence. Global Survivors' Fund, 2022. https://trialinternational.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/GSFReportBiH_ENG_Web.pdf
- Simić, Olivera. 2018. Silenced Victims of Wartime Sexual Violence. London: Routledge, 2018.
- Atakilt Woldetsadik, Mahlet. 2017. "Uganda: Post-Conflict Integration of 'Children Born of War." RAND Corporation, April 12, 2017. https:// www.rand.org/pubs/commentary/2017/04/lessons-from-north $ern\hbox{-}uganda\hbox{-}post\hbox{-}conflict\hbox{-}integration.html}$
- Dr. Denis Mukwege Foundation. 2023. Legal Guidebook on State Obligations for Conflict-Related Sexual Violence, Dr. Denis Mukwege Foundation, July 2023. https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/ wp-content/uploads/2023/07/Special-Edition-Guidebook-on-State-Obligations-for-Conflict-Related-Sexual-Violence-version-endnotes-1.pdf
- 62 de Silva de Alwis, Rangita. 2023. "Sexual Violence as a Tactic of War." Penn Carey Law, December 22, 2023. https://www.law.upenn.edu/live/ news/16349-sexual-violence-as-a-tactic-of-war
- 63 Conciliation Resources. 2016. "Innovations in the Colombian peace process: a Gender Subcomission." Conciliation Resources, June 2016. https://www.c-r.org/news-and-insight/innovations-colombian-peace-process-gender-subcomission#:~:text=Following%20significant%20pressure%20from%20women%27s,gender%20sensitive%20 language%20and%20provisions.
- 64 United Nations Meetings Coverage and Press Releases. 2023. "Security Council Press Statement on Colombia." UN Press Releases, October 17, 2023. https://press.un.org/en/2023/sc15449.doc.htm
- United Nations International Criminal Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia. n.d. "Landmark Cases." ICTY. https://www.icty.org/en/features/ crimes-sexual-violence/landmark-cases
- 66 Popović, Hana. 2024. Advancing a Holistic Approach to Justice and Accountability for CRSV Survivors." Global Initiative for Justice Truth and Reconciliation, March 2024. https://gijtr.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/Advancing-Holistic-Approach-to-Justice-Accountability-for-CRSV-Survivors-Case-Study-of-Bosnia-Herzegovina-EN.pdf
- United States Department of State. 2024. "Keynote Address on the Legacy of the Special Court for Sierra Leone." U.S. Department of State, February 26, 2024. https://www.state.gov/keynote-address-on-the-legacy-of-the-special-court-for-sierra-leone/
- United Nations Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict. n.d. "A decisive step forward: ending impunity for sexual violence in Guinea." UN OSRSG-SVC, August 1, 2024. https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/press-release/a-decisive-step-forward-ending-impunity-for-sexual-violence-in-guinea/

- 69 Amnesty International. 2024. "Guinea: Convictions for crimes against humanity following 28 September 2009 massacre trial a historic moment." Amnesty International, July 31, 2024. https://www.amnesty.org/ en/latest/news/2024/07/guinea-convictions-for-crimes-against-humanity-following-28-september-2009-massacre-trial-a-historic-moment/
- Huvé, Sophie. 2018. The Use of UN Sanctions to Address Conflict-Related Sexual Violence. Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, March 2018. https://giwps.georgetown.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2018/03/Use-of-UN-Sanctions-to-Address-Conflict-related-Sexual-Violence.pdf
- 71 The White House Briefing Room. 2024. "FACT SHEET: The Biden-Harris Administration's Actions to Address Conflict-Related Sexual Violence." White House Statements and Releases, June 17, 2024. https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2024/06/17/ fact-sheet-the-biden-harris-administrations-actions-to-address-conflict-related-sexual-violence/
- 72 Nagel, Robert U., Julia Maenza, Daniel Salazar, Aminah Mohamed Yusuf, and Diamond Jones. 2022. Addressing Conflict-Related Sexual Violence Through Multilateral Sanctions: Learning from Myanmar. Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, April 2022. https:// giwps.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/Addressing-Conflict-Related-Sexual-Violence-Through-Multilateral-Sanctions.pdf
- 73 Verveer, Melanne and Zainab Bangura. 2018. "Six Steps to End Sexual Violence in War." PassBlue, October 11, 2018. https://www.passblue. com/2018/10/11/six-steps-to-end-sexual-violence-in-war/; Peace Research Institute Oslo. 2024. "30 Years After the Genocide in Rwanda: Gender, Accountability and Atrocity Prevention." PRIO, June 6, 2024. https://www.prio.org/events/9138
- 74 Horne, Cynthia M. 2023. "Accountability for atrocity crimes in Ukraine: Gendering transitional justice." Women's Studies International Forum, 96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2022.102666; Popović, Hana. 2024. Advancing a Holistic Approach to Justice and Accountability for CRSV Survivors." Global Initiative for Justice Truth and Reconciliation, March 2024. https://gijtr.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ Advancing-Holistic-Approach-to-Justice-Accountability-for-CRSV-Survivors-Case-Study-of-Bosnia-Herzegovina-EN.pdf
- 75 Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada. 2021. "Democratic Republic of the Congo: Domestic and sexual violence, including treatment of survivors: legislation: state protection and support services (2019-March 2021)." Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, 2021. https:// www.justice.gov/eoir/page/file/1390466/dl
- 76 Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security. 2024. "Nobel Peace Prize Laureate Oleksandra Matviichuk on accountability for war crimes committed by Russia in Ukraine." Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, June 28, 2024. https://giwps.georgetown. edu/nobel-peace-prize-laureate-oleksandra-matviichuk-on-accountability-for-war-crimes-committed-by-russia-in-ukraine/
- Deutsch, Anthony and Anna Voitenko. 2022. "Exclusive: International legal experts assist Ukraine in sexual violence investigation." Reuters, December 12, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/world/international-legal-experts-assist-ukraine-sexual-violence-investigation-2022-12-11/; Uberi, Mariam. 2023. "Ukraine's efforts to investigate conflict related sexual and gender-based violence and the role of the 'complementarity' in International Criminal law." The Foreign Policy Centre, September 21, 2023. https://fpc.org.uk/ukraines-efforts-to-investigate-conflict-related-sexual-and-gender-based-violence-and-the-role-of-the-complementarity-in-the-international-criminal-code/
- 78 Stefanishyna, Olha. 2024. "Olha Stefanishyna: Providing urgent interim reparations today should become an important element of achieving justice in the future." Service of the Deputy Prime Minister of Ukraine, March 4, 2024. https://www.kmu.gov.ua/en/news/olha-stefanishyna-zabezpechennia-nevidkladnykh-promizhnykh-reparatsii-vzhe-sohodni-maie-staty-vahomym-elementom-dosiahnennia-pravosuddia-u-maibutnomu
- National Recovery Council. 2022. "Ukraine's National Recovery Plan." National Recovery Council, July 2022. https://cdn.prod.website-files. com/621f88db25fbf24758792dd8/62c166751fcf41105380a733_ NRC%20Ukraine%27s%20Recovery%20Plan%20blueprint_ENG.pdf
- 80 Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. 2005. "Basic Principles and Guidelines on the Right to a Remedy and Reparation for Victims of Gross Violations of International Human Rights Law and Serious Violations of International Humanitarian Law." OHCHR, December 15, 2005. https://www.ohchr.org/en/ instruments-mechanisms/instruments/basic-principles-and-guidelines-right-remedy-and-reparation

- 81 Women Against Violence Europe. 2019. "The work of 'Medica' Zenica with survivors of war rape and sexual violence in Bosnia and Herzegovina." Women Against Violence Europe, March 22, 2019. https://wave-network.org/the-work-of-medica-zenica-with-survivors-of-war-rape-and-sexual-violence-in-bosnia-and-herzegovina/
- Global Survivors Fund. 2022. "Country Briefing Bosnia and Herzegovina." Global Survivors Fund, May 2022. https://www.globalsurvivorsfund.org/fileadmin/uploads/gsf/Documents/Resources/Country_Briefings/CB_BiH_EN_May2022_WEB.pdf
- TRIAL International. 2022. "Children born as a result of wartime rape get their first legal recognition in Bosnia and Herzegovina." Trial International, August 4, 2022. https://trialinternational.org/latest-post/ children-born-as-a-result-of-wartime-rape-get-their-first-legal-recognition-in-bosnia-and-herzegovina/
- 84 United Nations Office of the Special Representative of the Secretary-General on Sexual Violence in Conflict. 2021. "Remarks of SRSG Patten 'Launch of the Call to Action to ensure the rights and well-being of children born of sexual violence in conflict." UN OSRSG-SVC, November 22, 2021. https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/ statement/remarks-of-srsg-patten-launch-of-the-call-to-action-to-ensure-the-rights-and-well-being-of-children-born-of-sexual-violence-inconflict-22-november-2021/
- Suárez Vargas, Daniela and Luke Moffett. 2024. "Reparations in Colombia: Redressing Civilian Harm in the Midst of Armed Conflict." Articles of War, September 5, 2024. https://lieber.westpoint.edu/reparations-colombia-redressing-civilian-harm-midst-armed-conflict/
- Cilic, Una, Tetiana Iarmoshchuk, Kristina Zakurdaeva, Farida Sial and Gentiana Kadrija. 2024. "How Survivors Of Wartime Sexualized Violence Are Fighting For Justice And Reparations." RadioFreeEurope, June 19, 2024. https://www.rferl.org/a/international-day-elimination-sexual-violence-women-wartime-rape/32999826.html
- 87 Haxhiaj, Serbeze. 2023. "Kosovo's War Rape Survivors Scheme Hindered by Enduring Stigmas." Balkan Insight, January 27, 2023. https:// balkaninsight.com/2023/01/27/kosovos-war-rape-survivors-schemehindered-by-enduring-stigmas/; Cilic, Una, Tetiana Iarmoshchuk, Kristina Zakurdaeva, Farida Sial and Gentiana Kadrija. 2024. "How Survivors Of Wartime Sexualized Violence Are Fighting For Justice And Reparations." RadioFreeEurope, June 19, 2024. https://www.rferl. org/a/international-day-elimination-sexual-violence-women-wartime-rape/32999826.html
- Amnesty International. 2017. "Wounds that burn our souls': Compensation for Kosovo's wartime rape survivors, but still no justice.' Amnesty International, December 13, 2017. https://www.amnesty.org/ en/documents/eur70/7558/2017/en/
- Coalition for Just Reparations. 2021. "Yazidi Female Survivors' Law." C4JR, March 24, 2021. https://c4jr.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/ Yazidi-Female-Survivors-Law-March-24-2021.pdf
- Giorgetti, Chiara and Patrick Pearsall. 2023. "A Significant New Step in the Creation of An International Compensation Mechanism for Ukraine." Just Security, July 27, 2023. https://www.justsecurity. org/87395/significant-step-in-creation-of-international-compensation-mechanism-for-ukraine/; Bereziuk, Olha. 2024. "The Verkhovna Rada supported the draft law on the registration of people who suffered as a result of the aggression of the Russian Federation." Babel, April 25, 2024. https://babel.ua/en/news/106443-the-verkhovna-radasupported-the-draft-law-on-the-registration-of-people-who-sufferedas-a-result-of-the-aggression-of-the-russian-federation
- Global Survivors Fund. 2024. "Ukraine adopts law to recognise and provide reparations to survivors of conflict-related sexual violence.' Global Survivors Fund, November 21, 2024. https://www.globalsurvivorsfund.org/latest/articles/ukraine-adopts-law-to-recognise-and-provide-reparations-to-survivors-of-conflict-related-sexual-violence/
- United Nations. 2024. "Commemoration of the 15-Year Anniversary of the Establishment of the Mandate on Sexual Violence in Conflict." United Nations, October 23, 2024, https://www.un.org/sexualviolenceinconflict/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/20241023-Concept-Note-Event-15-year-anniversary-of-SVC-mandate.pdf
- 93 Keller, Jess. 2024. "Not Nearly Far Enough: Policy Actions to Advance Justice and Accountability for Conflict-Related Sexual Violence 15 Years After UNSCR 1888." Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security, October 2024. https://giwps.georgetown.edu/not-nearly-farenough-unscr-1888/